
I
t’s been almost a year since we 

celebrated our last day of service at 

Kearsley Street. And what a year it  

has been! 

“The inside of the building is completely 

unrecognizable,” says Library Director 

Kay Schwartz. “Clark Construction has 

removed all the walls, flooring, lighting and 

HVAC equipment. You really get a sense 

for how big this building is when you see  

just the shell!” 

Taking out all the old made room for 

the new. “The window openings are 

ready for their new energy-efficient 

windows,” Kay notes. “Newly reinforced 

floors will support our open concept 

layout. As the new structure takes shape, 

I can start to visualize how our plan will 

come to life.” 

The transformed Library will provide 

more space for community priorities: 

n Doubling the size of our Children’s 

Learning Place to incorporate a 

classroom/program room, expand 

creative play space, and serve many 

more families.

n Adding two-

thirds more space 

to Local History/

Genealogy, in 

addition to a 

storage vault, to 

safeguard our 

award-winning 

collection and 

support strong 

local interest.

n Doubling our 

digital learning 

space and adding 

three tech-rich 

classrooms where we can introduce 

career-inspiring technologies to both 

youth and adults.

n Growing from three to a total of 19 

meeting spaces of various sizes, filling an 

unmet need for available space.

n Making an additional 16,000 square 

feet available to the public without 

changing the footprint of the building.

Our renovated building will provide 

the attractive, flexible and adaptable 

space we need to engage more people in 

childhood literacy, digital learning,  

and community.

WHAT’S THE SCHEDULE?
We originally planned to start 

construction in April, but COVID delays 

moved that out to June. “Barring any 

more unforeseen problems — like a 

world pandemic — we should be able 

to stay on schedule,” Kay says. “Clark 

Construction is doing a fabulous job 

of sourcing what they need, but the 

construction supply chain changes 

constantly. And of course, we are hoping 

that the vaccine will prevent any more 

complete shutdowns.”

The Library staff will begin packing 

up at Courtland Center in November 

2021 if all goes as planned. We hope 

to celebrate a grand opening with our 

community in early spring of 2022! 

SEE FOR YOURSELF! 
The construction site is not open to 

the public, but the latest construction 

updates are available online at 

YourNewFPL.org. You can also sign up to 

receive more regular updates via e-news. 

Transformation is Underway! 
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  The Great Reading Room looks nothing like its former self!

If you would like to learn more 

about this project, please contact 

Ashoka Rao at  81O.249.2O4O  

or arao@fpl.info.

Construction moving along 
at Kearsley Street	



D
r. Kienan Murphy is a retired 

pediatrician, and Elizabeth recently 

retired as COO of the Flint & 

Genesee Chamber of Commerce. These 

committed Genesee County residents will 

quickly tell you that Flint Public Library has 

always been important to them.

“We are both from New York originally,” 

Elizabeth notes. “We moved to Flint 

over 40 years ago and lived first in the 

Cultural Center neighborhood. We were 

constantly at the Library with our kids!” 

The Murphys are very specific about 

why the Library matters. “You can’t do 

anything these days without a computer 

and Internet,” observes Elizabeth. “Many 

people don’t have those resources at 

home. The Library is one of the last places 

you can access them for free.” And as 

for reading? Elizabeth is pretty clear that 

reading trumps a lot of other academic 

skills. “Kids impacted by polio said they 

developed their love of reading when they 

couldn’t do anything else. I think if kids 

do nothing but read during their COVID 

remote learning, they will get through!”

The Murphys no longer live in the 

City of Flint, but they are still committed 

donors to Flint Public Library. “This is a 

tax-supported organization, and taxable 

property has not rebounded well in 

Flint,” Dr. Murphy says. “The Library 

millage is pretty small. The only way to 

allow more flexibility for operations is 

through private giving. We hope our 

support will inspire others to do the 

same. After all, we made wonderful 

careers in Flint. We want others to enjoy 

the city and all the benefits that we 

experienced.” 

Elizabeth adds, “We’re very proud 

of how many generous people gather 

around the Cultural Center institutions 

so they continue to thrive. We credit the 

Library for embarking on a renovation 

project rather than building something 

new. A transformed Library will be 

another strong anchor for the Cultural 

Center, and a central part of a healthy 

community.”

“�If Kids Do Nothing But  
Read During COVID, They Will Be OK!”
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Your gift of any amount to Library 

Operations is deeply appreciated.  

Give safely and securely online at 

fpl.info/donate or send your gift 

to 1O26 E. Kearsley St., Flint MI 

485O3. We appreciate our donors 

so much!

  Elizabeth and Kienan Murphy are committed to FPL!

“�We’re very proud of how many generous people gather around the Cultural 
Center institutions so they continue to thrive. A transformed Library will 
be another strong anchor for the Cultural Center, and a central part of a 
healthy community.”   – Elizabeth Murphy



O u r  f a v o r i t e  s t o r i e s  a b o u t  y o u r  L i b r a r y ’ s  i m p a c t

[ 3 ]

Digital Use is Rising

Our librarians can help you embark upon your digital journey! You can get an 

instant E-Card if you live in Genesee County. Just visit fpl.info and choose 

“Get a Card” under the “About Us” menu. If you need a little assistance 

learning to download, call 810.249.2569 to schedule a free “Book an Expert.” 

F
lint Public Library has offered 

downloadable e-books, audio books, 

music and magazines for years. But 

there’s nothing like a stay-at-home order 

to help more people experiment with and 

enjoy those resources! 

At the end of 2019, we had more than 

13,800 e-books and audio books in our 

collection. We had a core of people who 

used them regularly, but we couldn’t seem 

to get that number to climb. And we get it. 

Many people (even some of us who work 

here!) prefer to hold a book in their hands 

rather than download one to a device. 

However, when a pandemic shuts down 

life as we know it, many changes occur! 

Here are some interesting statistics.

n Checkouts. In January of 2020, 

there were 1,781 digital checkouts per 

month. By December, that number had 

increased to over 2,000 per month.

n Format. At the beginning of 2020, 

just over 53% of our digital checkouts 

were audio books. As of January 2021, 

e-books had jumped ahead, accounting 

for 52% of total digital check-outs.

n Audience. We have significantly more 

children and young adults joining the 

digital reading revolution. By September 

of last year, this readership accounted for 

30% more of our digital checkouts. 

n E-Cards. We introduced E-Cards in 

fall of 2018 but they really didn’t take off. 

However, after a year 

of COVID, we are up 

to more than 1,400 

E-Card users! 

We’re also seeing 

similar trends in our 

virtual events. It’s no 

secret that when given 

a choice, most people 

would prefer to come 

in person to a concert, 

or bring their children 

to the Library for story 

time.  But when that 

choice goes away, 

other options become 

a lot more attractive. 

For example, we started our virtual story 

time in the fall with only one or two kids 

attending. Now we’re up to 30 or more at 

a time!

“The Library has invested steadily 

in digital resources and online 

capabilities,” notes Kay Schwartz, 

Library Director. “We had the platform. 

We had the tools. We had even created 

the methodology for issuing E-Cards 

without a visit to the Library itself. All of 

that investment has paid off throughout 

the past year, allowing us to serve 

patrons in new ways.”

All of this comes at a cost. “We shuffled 

our budget dollars around last year,” 

notes Leslie Acevedo, Director of Library 

Operations. “We increased our digital book 

budget by about 40% because there was 

so much need, both for schools as well as 

individual patrons.” 

We’re excited about the transformation 

to our Library building. Ultimately, we know 

that the “place” of the Library matters. 

But for right now, we are so thankful to 

the donors and the taxpayers who have 

allowed us to invest in resources that make 

Library services accessible even in these 

uncertain times. 

And we’re doing everything we can to make resources available!



T
his was a year of stunning change  

for the Library as well as for the 

world.

We spent the first half of this fiscal 

year preparing for a milestone vote.  

On November 5, 2019, Flint voters 

approved a 12-year, $12.6 million bond 

to transform the Library building. This 

tremendous show of support triggered 

the Charles Stewart Mott Foundation, 

the Ruth Mott Foundation and the 

Community Foundation of Greater Flint 

to come forward with more than $16 

million in support. 

With those grants in hand, and the 

public affirmation of a bond, we set to 

work. Our last day of service at Kearsley 

Street was February 29, 2020, and on 

March 2 we started packing. 

Then, of course, the world turned 

upside down thanks to COVID. For us, 

this timing was both good and bad. It 

was good from the standpoint that we 

had planned to be closed to the public 

anyway as we packed up to move to our 

temporary location. It was bad because 

we were not able to be in the building 

to do the packing! We finally handed 

off the keys to Clark Construction on 

June 12, 2020 to begin the renovation. 

Our staff moved into a temporary 

location at Courtland Center, where 

we will operate until the building 

renovation is completed in 2022. What 

a way to end this roller coaster of a 

fiscal year! 

We, along with many other 

organizations, had to reinvent  

our service delivery mid-year to  

align with the realities of the 

pandemic. Fortunately, we had a 

robust website platform through  

which we could deliver: 

•	 �Downloadable resources such 

as e-books, audio books, music, 

magazines and more.

•	 �Instant access to online Library 

resources with E-Cards. We 

expanded the availability of this 

service from Flint to all of Genesee 

County in an effort to reach more 

people with vital resources.

•	 �Virtual story time, family concerts  

and programs, adult book clubs  

and more.

Although the delivery methods may 

have changed, our priorities remained  

the same: 

EARLY CHILDHOOD LITERACY: 
helping parents and caregivers prepare 

children to read, and exposing kids to 

STEM programming. 

DIGITAL LEARNING: filling the 

technology education gap by exposing 

students to aspects of computer science, 

and making technology accessible to  

the public.

COMMUNITY HUB: we want to 

provide abundant and welcoming space 

where people can gather for learning, 

dialogue or entertainment.

We sincerely and gratefully thank 

the residents of Flint who continue to 

demonstrate their appreciation for and 

support of Flint Public Library. We will 

continue to adapt in this coming year as 

we work towards opening a fully 

renovated Library.

Our mission is to be Flint’s  
go-to place to learn for life.

Sales

Personnel Operations Maintenance Extended

Expenses
● Personnel	 $2,205,358
● Operations	 856,250
● Maintenance	 472,965
● Grants Expended	 1,406,072

Total Expenses	 $4,940,645 
Sales

Purposes Operations

NOTE: Revenue in excess of expenses  
is assigned for use in FY 21 as follows:

● Grant purposes	 $62,703
● Operations 	 173,363

Total assigned for use in FY 21	 $236,066 

A N N U A L  R E P O R T    F O R  T H E  Y E A R  E N D I N G  J U N E  3 0 ,  2 0 2 0
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Revenue
● Property Taxes*	 $3,021,325
● Grants, Memorials and Gifts	 1,797,474
● State Aid and Fines	 241,485
● Interest Income 	 65,272
● Other 	 51,155

Total Revenue	 $5,176,711 

*�The Library is funded by a permanent 2 mill property tax. An additional 2.0 
mill was approved by voters for 2012-2021, and renewed for 2022-2031.

Sales

Taxes Grants State Aid Income Other
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Thank You to Our Generous Donors
January–December 2O2O
SPECIAL GIFTS & GRANTS
A. G. Bishop Charitable Trust

Charles Stewart Mott 
Foundation

Community Foundation of 
Greater Flint

Flint and Genesee Chamber 
of Commerce

Flint Genealogical Society

Flint Kids Fund of the 
Community Foundation of 
Greater Flint

Friends of the Flint Public 
Library

Mideastern Michigan Library 
Cooperative

Ruth Mott Foundation

MEMBERS OF THE LIFELONG 
LEARNING CIRCLE

MASTER LEVEL $10,000+

Big John Steak and Onion 
J.E. Klobucar/J.D. Klobucher 
A Charitable Foundation

EXPERT LEVEL  
$5,000-$9,999

Lynne Hurand

Meyer Family Foundation 
Kimberly and Stephen 
Landaal

Kay Schwartz

SPECIALIST LEVEL  
$2,500-$4,999

Genesee Packaging, Inc.

UAW Region 1-D

SCHOLAR LEVEL  
$1,000-$2,499

Anonymous Donor 

Willie and Veronica Artis

Cathy Blight and Edward 
Davison

Eleanor Brownell

Health Alliance Plan of 
Michigan (HAP) 

Kennari Consulting

Harriet Kenworthy

James Kettler

Prasad and Jayashree 
Kommareddi

Michigan Planners

Lawrence E. Moon  
Funeral Home

Bobby Mukkamala and  
Nita Kulkarni

Jay and Marilyn Nelson

David P. Petro

William Piper

James and Jane Richardson

Richard and Katherine 
Saunders

Mark and Kay Schwartz

George and Mary Skaff

Connie Palmer and  
John Hemingway

Tummala Charitable 
Foundation 

Ridgway and Shannon White

Larry and Jane Worthing

LEARNERS LEVEL $500-$999

Leslie Acevedo

Jennifer Acree

Anna Clark

Craig and Lennetta Coney

Thomas Cowan

Dort Financial Credit Union

David and Linda Gibson

Willie and Wanda Harden

Kathy Jackson

Brian Johnson

Reginald Lancaster and Karen 
Wilkinson

Byron and Margaret Latter

Lewis & Knopf

Robert MacDonald

Ed and Ann McKenzie

Mott Community College 
Office of Institutional 
Advancement

Diane O’Keefe

Costa Papista

Dave and Becky Pettengill

Dick and Betty Ramsdell

Bharat and Ashoka Rao

Adam Sorscher

Raquel Thueme

The Serra Family Foundation

OTHER GENEROUS 
DONORS 

Amanda Allen

Heather Arden

Christopher and Shannon Ash

Joan Bailey

Carroll Baker and Kimberly 
Roberson

Gary and Maureen Bates

Martha Bausack

Kelly and Joyce Beardslee

Carl and Karen Bekofske

The Benevity Community 
Impact Fund

Ryan Beuthin

Leonard Bianchi

Moses and Renita Bingham

Lee Black

Gerald Bock

Doug Bohrer

Susan Steiner Bolhouse and 
William S. Ballenger III

Karima Bostick

Daniel Bower

Betsy Boyd

Ellen Brothers

Brandee Brown

Craig and Marsha Brown

Jan Bruce

Peggy Brunner

Heather Burnash

Joe and Kathy Burroughs

Phyllis Carroll

John and Teresa Cherry

Floyd and Brenda Clack

Steven Clark

Carol Cole

Craig and Lenetta Coney

Joe and Mary Conroy

Charleen Cook

continued on next page
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Sandy Cooper

Samuel and Darylee Coplin

Jody Cuneaz

Dorothy Davis

Elizabeth Dean

Joe Dembinsky

Russ and Sheryl Deutsch

Nancy Duffy

Gina Durga

Robert and Linda Dziczek

Cosmas Eaglin

Gregory and Karen Eason

Murray and Sharon Eisen

Loretta Ellwood

Bridget Essa

Torchio Feaster

Joe and Lynette Fioroni

Mel and Wendy Flamenbaum

James and Patricia Ford

Harold Ford

Brenda Fortunate

Carol Fossee

George and Linda Fowler

Frank Friedman

Larry Frounfelter

Joyce Gadola

Patricia Gage

Kathleen Gazall

Joe and Roberta Goergen

Ruth Goergen

Douglas and Susan Goering

Debra Golden-Steinman

Gene and Rhina Griffel

Bonnie Haffajee

Dennis and June Haley

Frankie Hardy

Joel and Ann Harris

Maggie Hart

Tina Hayes

Thomas Herman and Jeanne 
Pepper

Louise Herron

Dawn Hibbard

Jennifer Hickmott

Dolores Higgerson

Alonzo Hill

Shelly Hilton

Jeff and Kim Himelhoch

Gloria Hines

Kris Hohn

Mark and Kathi Horton

Alice Isaac

Nina Jones Lewis

Farah Kader

Rick and Sally Kagerer

Stuart and Heather Kale

Yener Kandogan

Donald and Elaine Kaye

Dennis and Nancy Kehoe

Brenda Kendall

Sheldon and Donna Klein

Marilyn Kopp

Amy Krug

Rob and Laura Kruisenga

Madhukar and Asha Kulkarni

Jacqueline Leigh

Jean Liming Dundas

Ward Lindsay

Bill and Katherine Livengood

Larry Lounds

Michael Madden

Cleora Magee

Katherine Maitland

Ramotsumi and Velynda 
Makhene

Gary Marsa

Carol Masse

Teressie May

Nathan and Lauren McAbee

Bernard and Louise McAra

Marcia McGee

Michael and Mary Merriman

Frank and Elaine Marie 
Merritt

Helen Millhouse

Hilary Morolla

Katherine Mumma

Ted and Jan Nelson

Mark and Sharon Newlon

Jonathan and Margaret 
Northrup

Mary O’Brien

Janet O’Keefe

Karl Olmsted

Mike and Connie Peters

Will Petteys

Mark and Sue Phipps

Paul Proulx

Saroja Reddy

Barbara Reehl

Jacquelyn Reinertson

Teddy Robertson

David and Linda Roeser

Paul and Nancy Rozycki

Ray Rust

Marshall Sanders

Jonathan Schlinker

Jerry Scholten

Byron and Bobbi Schoolfield

Howard and Tamra Schultz

Suzanne Selig

William and Susan Shaheen

Janice Shimoda

Aviva Simonte

Joan Smalley

Raymond and Eileen Sparks

Shelley Spivack

David and Edna Sprunk

Woodrow and Reta Stanley

Woodrow Stanley Youth 
Foundation 

Theresa Stephens-Lock

Samuel Stewart

Kristen Symons

Michele Talarico

Ernelle Taylor

Deotis and Sarah Tucker

Allen Turcke

Robert and Carol Turley

Patricia Turnbull

Donna Ullrich

Ann Marie Van Duyne

Greg Viener

Dayne and Carrie Walling

Alan and Jean Weamer

Judy Wells

Robert and Marsha Wesley

Donna Whitner

Michael and Nancy Wilson

Ronald Wilson

Leslie Wilson

J. Dallas and Ronnee 
Winegarden

Anne Wohlfeil

Cliff and Linda Worstenholm

Dean and Lynda Yeotis

Thomas and Magdelene 
Yeotis

Lindsey Younger

Janet Zahn

Maryann Zimmer

Marie Zuk

continued from previous page
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Flint Public Library Transformed Donors
Through January 2O21
LEAD DONORS
Charles Stewart Mott 
Foundation

Citizens of Flint

Ruth Mott Foundation

The Community Foundation 
of Greater Flint

Whiting Foundation

$100,000 TO $249,999 
Anna Paulina Foundation

Conroy Family Foundation 
Kevin and Sheila Conroy in 
honor of Sheriff Joe and  
Mary Conroy

General Motors Corporation 
(in-kind)

Hurand Family and  
Ben Bryer Foundation

$50,000 TO $99,999
Anonymous Donor

Charles Stewart Harding 
Foundation 

Friends of the Flint Public 
Library

$25,000 TO $49,999
Ally Challenge 
Presented by McLaren

Big John Steak and Onion  
J.E. Klobucar/J.D. Klobucher  
A Charitable Foundation

Piper Family  
William Piper, Mark and Kate 
Piper, Martha Piper, Randolph 
Piper and Susan Steuwer

$10,000 TO $24,999
Willie and Veronica Artis

Cooper Commercial 
Winfield Cooper, III (in-kind) 

McKinley Foundation  
Jeffery and Annette Rowe

Dorothy McMeekin Trust 
In memory of Frances Guy 
Keeley

Linda Pylypiw

Kienan and Elizabeth Murphy

Woodrow and Reta Stanley 
and Woodrow Stanley Youth 
Foundation

Frederick and Gloria 
Van Duyne

$5,000 TO $9,999
Jane M. Bingham

David Blight

Rob and Katchen Hurand

Harriet Kenworthy

Lawrence and Jacquinne 
Reynolds

James and Jane Richardson

Mark and Kay Schwartz

$2,500 TO $4,999
Highfield Foundation  
Olivia Maynard and the  
late Olof Karlstrom

Brian and DeAndra Larkin

Paul and Sandy Racine

$1,000 TO $2,499
Anonymous Donor

Dorothy Gae Davis

William Pickard

Bharat and Ashoka Rao

OTHER GENEROUS DONORS 
Jennifer Acree

Charles and Linda Borgsdorf

Ingrid G. Halling

Clifford and Alice Hart

Maria Hayes

David Hurand

Stuart and Heather Kale

Connie Palmer and John 
Hemingway

Arnie and Nancy Schwartz

Ruth E. Wollin



1026 E. Kearsley St.
Flint, MI 48503

Free Performances Wherever You Are!

H
ow many times have we heard the 

phrase, “Due to COVID…” and then 

been disappointed by whatever 

change has occurred? The Library and 

our community felt that loss keenly when 

we had to cancel Blues on the Library 

Lawn last summer. But the good news 

is that we’re switching gears and finding 

new ways to engage our neighbors in 

performances.

“Live music is electric,” notes Leslie 

Acevedo, Director of Library Operations. 

“The Blues always brought people 

together. They were singing, dancing, and 

totally immersed in the event. We didn’t 

want to lose that.” 

So this year, the Library is using the funds 

graciously given by the AG Bishop Trust to 

present two kinds of virtual performances. 

Some will be live; others will be 

prerecorded. All are offered at no charge. 

n The Family Concerts engage young 

kids as well as adults in music, movement 

and general silliness! They’re offered at 

2:00pm on Saturdays.

n The Adult Concerts feature many 

musical genres, including blues, jazz, folk 

and more. They’re timed for after-dinner 

relaxation at 7:00pm on Saturdays.

“Americans are workaholics,” Leslie 

reminds us. “We need to learn to slow 

down and enjoy the music. We hope 

these concerts provide joy, relaxation, 

and a way for families to come together in 

a challenging time.” 
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Our mission  
is to be Flint’s go-to place  

to learn for life.

Flint Public Library  
BOARD OF TRUSTEES

Mrs. Reta Stanley
P r e s i d e n t

Mr. Moses Bingham
V i c e  P r e s i d e n t

Mr. Brian Larkin
Tr e a s u r e r

Mrs. Heather Kale
S e c r e t a r y

Ms. Kathy Jackson

Mr. Dean Yeotis

Dr. Vivian Kao

Mrs. Kay Schwartz
L i b r a r y  D i r e c t o r

810.232 7111  •  w w w . f p l . i n f o

WINTER 2021

All of these performances are free. 

You can find the concerts and the 

Zoom links at fpl.info under “Join In.”


